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At the corner of Lake Street and Oxford Avenue, the sign reads, “Eau Claire County Government Center.”  Housed in the Government Center facility that fills the block bordered by Second Ave., West Grand Ave., Oxford Ave. and Lake Street are the courthouse, jail, joint law enforcement center (city police and count sheriff) and other county offices.  The courthouse and jail have been located on this site since 1873 (before 1952, the jail had been located on the north end of the county’s Oxford parking lot at the corner of Oxford and West Grand).


For the past five years, county facility planning has been a major policy item for the County Board.   Elected officials, staff, citizens and consultants have devoted a great deal of time to assessing facility needs, studying the options, and making recommendations for meeting both the short-term and long-term needs of Eau Claire County and, in certain service areas, the City of Eau Claire.  The city currently leases space in the Eau Claire County Government Center for the Police Department, Communications Center and City-County Health Department.


Since 1991, numerous studies have been conducted that have consistently shown that, among other space needs, the law enforcement center needs much more space and the current jail is extremely inadequate and poses significant liability risks for the county. Some of the findings in the 2003 State of Wisconsin Jail Inspection Report were:

1. Jail support areas are undersized or non-existent

2. There is lack of segregation areas for special needs, mental health, medical and high security inmates

3. Jail control areas are accessible to inmates and pose significant security risks

4. Facility is not efficient, is staff intensive and is unsafe to operate.

Even if the need for more secure beds could be eliminated by reducing arrests, modifying charging practices by the district attorney, or reducing the length of jail sentences, I believe the existing jail is fundamentally inadequate and needs to be replaced.

From 2003 – 2005, the county conducted a major space needs study, which received extensive media coverage and included dozens of public informational meetings.   If I’m not mistaken, between 2003 and today, more than 100 public meetings of one sort or another have been held to seek public input and inform the public of the issues.  In addition to documenting the county’s facility space needs, 14 alternative scenarios were considered for addressing these needs.  

Four scenarios were selected for more in-depth analysis.  Pros and cons, as well as estimated costs, were identified for each the following scenarios:

Scenario 1 – Government Campus (new court services building and new jail adjacent to existing building, between Second and First Avenue; law enforcement and other offices remain in current building)

Scenario 2 – Split Campus (new court services building adjacent to existing building, between Second and First Avenue; new jail and Huber at a remote location; law enforcement and other offices remain in current building)

Scenario 3 – Addition Plan (close Oxford Avenue and build over parking lot; utilize space between Second and First Avenues for surface parking)

Scenario 4 – Remote Campus (remote location for jail, court services and law enforcement; other offices remain in current building)


In March 2006, the County Board selected the Government Campus scenario as the preferred solution.  This approach is consistent with the City of Eau Claire Comprehensive Plan, which was adopted in 2005 following significant citizen input and involvement.  The Comprehensive Plan “encourage(s) expansion of the Courthouse facilities to be oriented east toward the river….”  The plan’s map indicates “Major Public Facilities” in the area between the current building and First Ave.  Plan also provides that “The Courthouse campus serves as the key anchor for this (Courthouse) district and should be designed to take better advantage of its riverfront setting and provide suitable transition to the surrounding neighborhoods.”


I should note that the proposed Government Center building that would house the jail is designed to blend in well with downtown Eau Claire architecture, be aesthetically attractive, and be a positive, complementary addition to the existing facility.  As a practical matter, the exterior design of the building is essentially independent of the interior structure and function.  In other words, the building façade can look like almost anything.  Regarding the footprint of the proposed building, it is to be set back 30 feet from the sidewalk on First Ave.


In June 2007, County Board approved building a new jail that would connect to the current Government Center facility, expand law enforcement area and address other county facility needs within the existing building.  The County Board also passed a resolution of intent to borrow $59.1 million to fund new construction and remodeling of the existing building.  

In November 2007, the County Board adopted a budget that included a property tax levy rate adjustment to meet the debt service requirements for paying off the bonds within 22 years.  At $3.62 per $1,000 assessed value, this property tax rate is still well below the median rate for Wisconsin counties, $4.74.  While expensive, I believe the proposed building project is fiscally responsible and reasonable.


The County Board continues to support numerous programs intended to reduce recidivism and address some of the underlying causes of crime.  These include Drug Court, AIM Court (which targets single mothers with drug, alcohol and/or mental health issues), and Mental Health court.  The Criminal Justice Collaborating Council (CJCC), which the County Board created nearly two years ago, provides a mechanism for all the key players in the justice system to address system wide issues.  The CJCC, among other things, asked for a justice system assessment (not just a jail study) by the National Institute of Corrections, a service agency of the US Department of Justice.  It is hoped and expected that the consultants’ recommendations will help improve performance of the overall justice system.


Although the consultants’ final report will be submitted in a few weeks, they did make an unequivocal finding that was reported in the February 22 issue of the Leader-Telegram:

“You need a new facility,” Cushman said, adding that the present one is “inadequate and undersized.”  While Cushman said he wouldn’t take a stance on the county’s chosen site for the new jail, he did mention that it is best to have one in a city setting with easy access to community services and transportation.  A remote site not only makes it more difficult to get supplies and services to a jail, he said, but it stigmatizes inmates into thinking they are not part of a community.


Based on three key criteria of need, cost and location, I continue to believe that the past County Board decisions are in the best long-term interest of the community.  The needs are compelling and well documented.  The cost is expensive but, as I noted earlier, I believe it is reasonable and fiscally responsible.  And finally, I believe the location of the new Government Center building between Second and First Avenues is the most appropriate one and is consistent with the city’s Comprehensive Plan.


I think the new building will not be a blight on the riverfront, as some people seem to think.  As noted earlier, although the functions within the building will be for a jail, the exterior will be an attractive façade that will enhance, not detract from, the riverfront or downtown development efforts.  The building would be set back well away from First Avenue (30 feet from the sidewalk) so as not to encroach on the riverfront.


I also believe that it would be a major mistake to separate the jail from courts and law enforcement.  Even with continued use of video arraignment technology, there would be permanent increased costs and security risks associated with transportation of inmates from a remote jail to the courthouse.  

If the courts and law enforcement as well as jail were moved to remote location, I believe that, too, would be a major mistake. Separate county complexes would decrease public convenience and increase costs for travel between facilities.  I also think it would adversely affect downtown economic development.  Not only would many government employees no longer be working downtown (and eating and shopping at local establishments), but also many associated businesses would likely relocate to be nearer the courts (e.g. law firms, Public Defender offices, and Probation and Parole). 


So in conclusion, I believe that, on balance, the proposed building plan makes the most sense and will have a positive, not a negative, impact on public services, the downtown, the riverfront and the community. 

